

Brigham Young University BYU ScholarsArchive

Student Works

2020-08-07

# An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating Electronic Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population

Adelaide Amini adelaide.z.christensen@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/studentpub

Part of the Nursing Commons

## **BYU ScholarsArchive Citation**

Amini, Adelaide, "An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating Electronic Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population" (2020). *Student Works*. 301. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/studentpub/301

This Master's Project is brought to you for free and open access by BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in Student Works by an authorized administrator of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact scholarsarchive@byu.edu, ellen\_amatangelo@byu.edu.

An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating

Electronic Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population

Adelaide Laurel Amini

A project submitted to the faculty of Brigham Young University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Craig Nuttall, Chair Katreena Merrill Brandon Thatcher

College of Nursing

Brigham Young University

Copyright © 2020 Adelaide Laurel Amini

All Rights Reserved

#### ABSTRACT

#### An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating Electronic Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population

Adelaide Laurel Amini College of Nursing, BYU Master of Science

Electronic cigarette (e-cigarette) use is popular among adolescents and leads to high levels of nicotine exposure in this population. E-cigarette use by teenagers can lead to development of nicotine addiction, chronic lung disorders, and lifelong incidence of depression, anxiety, and attention-deficit disorder. Thus, it is vital that nurse practitioners understand electronic cigarette devices and their effects on adolescent health, as well as treatment guidelines regarding nicotine dependence specific to e-cigarettes. An educational module detailing the history of e-cigarettes, adolescent vulnerabilities, health effects of vaping, and treatment options, was created and distributed among a sample of 12 nurse practitioners. The purpose of the module is to increase nurse practitioners' understanding of teenage e-cigarette use. Understanding was assessed before and after viewing the module, using a paired t-test. The results showed a significant increase in participants' knowledge of e-cigarettes after completing the module, t(11)=5.4, p=0.001. Of the 12 participants, 83% indicated that their general understanding of e-cigarette use in the adolescent population improved and 83% indicated that their understanding of available treatment options for adolescent nicotine cessation improved. This module will become available to nurse practitioners nationwide, via the American Association of Nurse Practitioners online continuing education site, in order to further help healthcare providers to gain a better understanding of e-cigarette use in the adolescent population.

Keywords: electronic cigarette, e-cigarette, vaping, teenage, adolescent

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract	ii
An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating Electronic	
Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population	1
Literature Review	3
Background	3
Adolescent Vulnerabilities with E-cigarettes	5
Health Implications of E-cigarette use in Adolescents	8
Policy	16
Prevention Strategies	17
Healthcare Provider Intervention	19
Treatment	24
Methods	29
Review of Literature	29
Creation of the Education Module	29
Participants	30
Evaluation of Module Effectiveness	31
Outcome	31
Results	31
Final Updates to Module	33

Discussion	
Limitations	
Future Research	
Conclusion	
References	
Appendix A	54

An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating

Electronic Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population

Nicotine exposure among America's youth has risen sharply over the past decade despite the declining rates of youth who use cigarettes (Cullen et al., 2018). This dramatic increase in adolescent nicotine use occurred as a result of the proliferation of electronic nicotine delivery devices, called electronic cigarettes or e-cigarettes. More commonly referred to as *vaping*, this new trend of e-cigarette use may soon result in a complete reversal of five decades of progress in the reduction of teenage tobacco use. The surge in rates of vaping among adolescents caught national attention in 2014 when e-cigarettes surpassed conventional cigarettes as the most commonly used tobacco product among teenagers (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). Over the past five years, the number of high schoolers who use e-cigarettes has more than doubled from 13.4% in 2014 to over 27% in 2019 (Cullen et al., 2018; Cullen et al., 2019). Nurse practitioners who treat patients between the ages of 14 and 18 should understand that at least one in four of their patients is likely involved in some degree of e-cigarette use. Thus, it is imperative to understand e-cigarette devices, their effects on an adolescent's health, and treatment of patients who present with nicotine dependence specific to e-cigarettes.

E-cigarettes come in various forms, but most have a basic anatomy of a battery, an atomizer, a liquid cartridge, and a mouthpiece. When the user inhales, the battery of the ecigarette heats the atomizer, which contains a metal coil. The coil then heats the liquid until it is hot enough to be aerosolized into a breathable form. Many e-liquids contain high concentrations of nicotine, and all e-liquids contain ingredients that are harmful to the lungs and other body systems when inhaled (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). Adolescents are particularly vulnerable to e-cigarette use for several reasons. Many are drawn to the variety of e-liquid flavors and can acquire the devices easily through the internet or from friends. Teens can use these devices discreetly, even at home or school, because many e-cigarette models do not look or smell like conventional cigarettes. Other vulnerabilities include low cost, peer pressure, targeted advertising by tobacco companies, misguided beliefs about health effects, social media influence, and a lack of comprehensive U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) regulation. According to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2016), e-cigarettes are most widely used by teenagers and young adults aged 14-24, even though these devices were originally designed as a smoking cessation aide for adults with tobacco use disorders.

The drastic rise in adolescent e-cigarette use particularly concerns healthcare providers because longitudinal studies have not been completed detailing the long-term health effects of vaping on brain, heart, and lung function. However, a recent study completed by Yuan et al. (2015) showed that inhaling high amounts of nicotine leads to significant cognitive impairment in adolescents, including increased rates of depression, anxiety, impulsivity, and reduced attention span.

Nurse practitioners must understand the nature of adolescent e-cigarette use to provide patients and their parents with effective prevention and cessation strategies. In fact, pediatric providers who are familiar with e-cigarette use in the adolescent population, and appropriate interventional strategies, will address vaping with their patients more frequently, leading to lower rates of initiation (Pepper, Gilkey, & Brewer, 2015).

One strategy for providing this timely information to practitioners is through the use of internet-based, electronic learning modules. Online training modules are a form of e-learning

that has been shown to be an effective educational tool (Mousazadeh et al., 2016). Thus, the purpose of this project is to provide a 60-minute online module detailing the existing guidelines for the prevention and treatment of adolescents involved in e-cigarette use. The information contained in this module will describe the current status of vaping in the adolescent population, highlight the specific vulnerabilities and health implications unique to youth, and provide evidence-based information regarding prevention and intervention strategies specifically focused on young e-cigarette users. The module is designed for Nurse Practitioners who work with adolescents. The module will be reviewed and tested by a minimum of twelve nurse practitioner experts. The experts will complete a survey about e-cigarette use in the teenage population before and after viewing the module.

#### **Literature Review**

#### Background

In 2003, a pharmacist named Hon Lik invented the first commercially available ecigarette in Beijing, China (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018). The original purpose of the e-cigarette was to function as an alternative to traditional tobacco cessation products. Since entering the United States market in 2006, e-cigarettes have become popular among all age groups, but especially middle and high school students. For example, in 2015, only 3.5% of U.S. adults admitted to e-cigarette use compared with 5.5% of middle schoolers and 15.5% of high school students (Jamal et al., 2017; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). E-cigarettes have been the most popular tobacco product used by teens since 2014, and the reported number of teens experimenting with use continues to rise yearly. In 2018, 3.6 million high schoolers reported current use of e-cigarettes, leading the Surgeon General to declare it an epidemic for American adolescents (Cullen et al., 2018). The first type of e-cigarettes to be sold in the U.S. were "cig-a-likes" built to look and feel like a conventional cigarette but free of many of the traditional toxins and carcinogens found in cigarette smoke. These first-generation e-cigarettes are composed of a battery, an atomizer, a heating coil, a cartridge to hold liquid, and a mouthpiece. When a user inhales or manually presses a button, the battery powers the heating coil, which, combined with the atomizer, heats the liquid inside the cartridge to a high temperature, where it is then aerosolized and can be inhaled (Kaisar et al., 2016; Offermann, 2015).

Second-generation e-cigarettes, or vape pens, are similar to first-generation models in anatomy but have a few different features, including a clear chamber that can hold more liquid and a longer, narrower body, resembling a pen. Vape pens also allow the user to customize the power, frequency, and length of puffs. Third generation e-cigarettes, personalized vaporizers, or MODs differ greatly from the previous models as they are quite a bit larger and usually rectangular shaped. These devices have complex designs that allow users to modify components including wattage, voltage, and temperature (Rigotti & Kalkhoran, 2019).

In 2015, a new model of electronic nicotine delivery system (ENDS) was developed and introduced to the market called a "pod mod." The first company to market these products was JUUL laboratories, but many other brands of pod mods have been developed since 2015. JUUL products were originally designed to look small and thin like a USB flash drive. Because of their inconspicuous appearance and different flavor options, these types of e-cigarettes became very popular among youth users, attributing greatly to the drastic increase of high school student e-cigarette use.

JUUL products are very different from traditional ENDS devices, both in shape and type of nicotine used. It is important to note that the e-liquid used in JUUL products always contains

nicotine. JUUL cartridges, called JUUL pods, contain nicotine salts derived from tobacco leaves rather than the freebase nicotine contained in typical e-liquid formulations, allowing the user to obtain a higher amount of nicotine per puff than most ENDS products (Willett et al., 2018). One 5% nicotine by weight (NBW) pod is akin to 200 puffs on a conventional cigarette and yields 59mg of nicotine per milliliter, which is as much nicotine as is contained in an entire pack of cigarettes (United States Food and Drug Administration, 2018).

The liquids used in e-cigarettes (called e-liquids, vape juice, or smoke juice) are composed of four main ingredients: water, flavoring, nicotine, and humectants. The humectants, usually substances like propylene glycol and glycerin, liquefy the other ingredients, allowing the e-liquid to transform into an aerosol when heated to a specific temperature (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018). Although some e-liquids do not contain nicotine, 99% include it in some amount (Marynak et al., 2017). E-liquids are commonly sold by nicotine concentration: zero (0mg/ml of nicotine), low (6-12mg/ml), medium (18mg/ml) and high (24mg/ml) (Kaisar et al., 2016). Many teens and adults report vaping with a liquid that contains 0mg/ml of nicotine according to the label. However, there are blatant inconsistencies with measured nicotine concentrations and their labeled amounts (Cheng, 2014; Hyman & Brown, 2017; Kaisar et al., 2016; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018; Rigotti & Kalkhoran, 2019). One study found between 5.7mg/ml to 23.9mg/ml of nicotine in multiple flavor samples from various companies that were all labeled as 0mg of nicotine (Raymond et al., 2018), and similar inconsistencies have been reported in other studies.

#### **Adolescent Vulnerabilities with E-cigarettes**

Recent studies have highlighted many vulnerabilities specific to the adolescent population. To teenagers, one of the most attractive features of vaping is the multitude of

flavors. Some of the most popular flavors include strawberry watermelon, blue raspberry, and pink lemonade, but flavors can be as diverse as crème brûlée, nacho cheese, and dill pickle. In a Texas study of over 15,000 e-cigarette users, 98% of teens reported that the first e-liquid they tried was flavored to taste like "something other than tobacco." Most adult e-cigarette users, however, reported that they prefer flavors similar to conventional cigarettes (Harrell et al., 2016). Adolescents often do not understand that fruity flavors have just as much nicotine and toxic components as tobacco or menthol-flavored liquids.

With approximately 15,000 flavors of e-liquid available for purchase, it is not surprising that one frequently cited reason that teens try vaping is that they are curious (Walley et al., 2019). In fact, 57.1% of students cited curiosity as a major reason they began vaping (Bold et al., 2016; Margolis et al., 2016). In a 2018 study, 25% of youth that had never before smoked a tobacco product reported that they were curious about e-cigarettes and open to trying them (Margolis et al., 2018). The internet is a pervasive source of promotional information regarding e-cigarette use. For example, people who actively vape can influence others by posting positive stories about their e-cigarette use and adding pictures or videos to social media platforms. Research has established a connection between viewing positive vaping themes on social media and subsequent e-cigarette initiation and use (Pokhrel et al., 2018). Other teens are attracted to using e-cigarette to make shapes and do tricks. In a study of 1,700 adolescents who use vaping devices, 74% reported watching vape tricks online, and 77.8% reported trying to mimic these tricks at home (Pepper et al., 2017).

Peer influence, both through social media and with friends at school, is another significant reason for youth e-cigarette initiation and continued use (Alberta Health Services,

2014; Cavallo et al., 2019; Hwang & Park, 2016; Pokhrel et al., 2018). Bold et al. (2016) found that 32.6% of teens stated that a major reason they began vaping was due to peer influence. Adolescents have also cited that they are attracted to the ability to hide or disguise certain vaping devices such as the original JUUL device, which can be easily concealed from parents and teachers because of its unassuming appearance. Ramamurthi et al. (2018) searched YouTube for videos related to adolescents' methods for concealing e-cigarette usage, also known as "stealth vaping," and found 18,200 videos detailing how to vape in areas such as school and home without being caught. Specific products have been designed with discretion in mind such as low vapor visibility and low odor e-liquids. Some vaping devices are modeled to look strikingly similar to typical belongings such as coffee mugs, ballpoint pens, cell phones, key fobs, inhalers, boxes of Tic-tac's, and hoodie drawstrings (Ramamurthi et al., 2018).

Furthermore, teens have easy access to e-cigarette products using the internet. One study tested ease of acquisition by observing adolescent subjects attempt to purchase e-cigarettes from various online vendors. Of these 98 vendors, only five invoked a firm age restriction, resulting in a youth purchase rate of 93.7% (Williams, Derrick, & Ribisl, 2015). Since the FDA ruling in 2016, large companies have been forced to enforce age restrictions with internet sales. However, few of these restrictions exist on smaller retailer sites, allowing for relatively easy purchasing by minors (Chadi, Hadland, & Harris, 2019). Adolescents can also acquire e-cigarettes from friends, family members, or young adult contacts who buy e-cigarettes in bulk and sell them to minors for a profit. Of 3,614 high schoolers in a 2015 study, nearly half said they acquired their e-cigarettes from a friend (Krishnan-Sarin et al., 2015).

Low cost is another factor in teenage e-cigarette use. When compared with traditional cigarettes, e-cigarettes are much cheaper to use in the long run despite the moderately high start-

up cost. For example, a JUUL starter pack that includes the reusable device and four pods costs around \$50, and the subsequent four-packs cost \$16.99 each (Marcellin, 2019). One JUUL pod yields about 200 puffs, which, according to JUUL's website, is akin to a 20 pack of cigarettes, which retails between \$5-10/pack.

#### Health Implications of E-cigarette use in Adolescents

An additional risk factor for youth e-cigarette use is the classic behavioral changes associated with adolescence that include increased risk-taking behavior (Yuan et al., 2015). These patterns of impulsive and risky behaviors can be partially attributed to the fact that the adolescent brain is actively maturing, creating additional synapses in the pathways responsible for cognitive development and emotion regulation. The human brain has reached its optimal mass by the age of 11 for girls and 14 for boys but continues development until the mid-30s (England et al., 2017). However, not all brain lobes mature at the same rate. According to Yuan, Cross, Loughlin & Leslie (2015), the emotional regions of the brain tend to mature more quickly than the decision-making and impulse control systems, leading to more emotionally based decisions associated with thrill-seeking behaviors. The limbic system, which specifically controls cognition, emotion, and the drug reward pathway, is actively maturing during adolescence. Conversely, the pre-frontal cortex, responsible for planning, processing information, and impulse control, does not fully mature until well into the second decade of life (England et al., 2017).

An adolescent's brain is in a critical stage of development and has much greater plasticity than an adult's brain because it is actively creating new synapses based on input from current life experiences. The brain uses these unique experiences to drive developmental pathways, especially regarding dopamine, the neurotransmitter primarily involved in feelings of pleasure and reward in the brain. Dopamine is the main neurotransmitter involved in nicotine addiction. After nicotine is absorbed and enters the bloodstream, it exerts its effects on the brain using nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. The receptors accept the nicotine and initiate dopamine neurotransmitter release. Dopamine release also affects other neurotransmitters, increasing glutamate, and decreasing GABA, which both indirectly raise dopamine levels (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2014).

Administering a drug like nicotine to a developing brain can manually rewire brain processes to adapt to the unnaturally high levels of dopamine that cause addiction and the low dopamine levels that remain after nicotine concentrations have tapered off, causing withdrawal. The normalization of the sharp contrasts between high and low levels of dopamine can cause a lifelong dopamine imbalance in the brain, potentiating or even causing depression, anxiety, attention deficit disorders, and impulsivity when these co-morbidities may not have developed had the brain never been exposed to nicotine. Furthermore, the ventral tegmental area in the adolescent brain, responsible for the reward system and addiction potential, is more sensitive to nicotine addiction than the adult brain. As a result, those who start vaping as teenagers are more likely to become lifetime smokers and have a harder time reversing the addiction than those who start as adults. England et al. (2017) states that since adults are past this critical developmental stage, fully matured adult brains do not have as much affinity to nicotine and are therefore less susceptible to addiction than adolescent brains.

In a study by Yuan, Cross, Loughlin & Leslie (2015), rats were used to model the difference between adolescent and adult nicotine-induced behavioral characteristics. Adolescent, but not adult, aged rats were shown to have increased impulsivity, anxiety, depression, and fear when chronically exposed to nicotine, as well as decreased cognitive abilities and attention span.

Another study showed that adolescent aged rodents exposed to consistent amounts of cigarette smoke demonstrated cognitive impairments that included reduced working memory, spatial memory, and auditory processing, as well as weakened executive planning irrespective of the last exposure (England et al., 2017).

Natural, non-drug reward pathways are also compromised in teenagers who use nicotine regularly, leading to significant struggles with cessation and an affinity for alternate drugs such as conventional cigarettes, marijuana, cocaine, methamphetamine, and alcohol (Curran et al., 2018; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). One study cited that a third of adolescents who vape have also reported using an e-cigarette to smoke marijuana (Chadi et al., 2019). Additionally, various studies have concluded that e-cigarette use does lead to the use of combustible cigarettes (King et al., 2015; Pènzes et al., 2018; Primack et al., 2015; Rigotti & Kalkhoran, 2019; Walley et al., 2019).

#### Nicotine Dependent Health Effects of Vaping

Historically, nicotine has been classified as a substance that is addictive but does not adversely affect other organ systems, but this theory has since been proven false. Inhaled nicotine is rapidly absorbed and has sympathomimetic effects on the human body, causing increased heart rate and blood pressure and promoting systemic vasoconstriction, which can cause endothelial damage. Inflammation in the vascular tissue results in atherosclerotic plaque formation and platelet aggregation, the combination of which can produce a myocardial infarction or cerebrovascular accident. Nicotine use can also contribute to cardiac remodeling, leading to an increased risk of heart failure and sudden cardiac death. Frequent use of nicotine is associated with the development of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, dyslipidemia, and thrombogenesis (Benowitz & Burbank, 2016). Furthermore, it is hypothesized that nicotine can affect the blood-brain barrier of the brain, thus increasing the risk of developing various neurodegenerative diseases in the future. Nicotine is also known to decrease systemic immune responses and increase systemic inflammation, leading to delayed wound healing, especially in areas of the mouth and gums where burns from vaping are common (Lei et al., 2017).

E-cigarettes can potentially deliver a much higher dose of nicotine into the bloodstream than a combustible cigarette. An average combustible cigarette contains between 10 and 15 milligrams of nicotine yet will only deliver about one milligram into the bloodstream (Bhatnagar et al., 2014). In contrast, an e-cigarette can deliver between a third to a fourth of its nicotine concentration into the systemic circulation, meaning that an e-liquid with a 24mg/ml concentration will deliver between six and eight milligrams of nicotine per milliliter of e-liquid into the systemic circulation when inhaled (Kaisar et al., 2016).

Lastly, multiple studies have demonstrated that adolescents who vape experience ecigarette specific withdrawal symptoms, including difficulty concentrating, irritability, nervousness, restlessness or anxiety, and a strong urge to vape (Case et al., 2018; Pbert et al., 2015). Other withdrawal symptoms may include headaches, sleeping difficulty, and increased appetite (Chadi et al., 2019).

#### Non-Nicotine Dependent Health Effects of Vaping

E-cigarettes possess multiple health risks independent of the harms of nicotine. Although manufacturers have recently been forced to display nicotine-warning signs on the front of e-cigarette and e-liquid packaging, detailed ingredient lists are rarely included. Many of the chemicals contained in e-liquids are harmful when inhaled. The solvents propylene glycol and glycerol contained in most e-liquids have been labeled "GRAS" by the FDA but have only been approved for oral consumption in specific amounts and not for inhalation (Kaisar et al., 2016).

The flavorings in e-liquids are also far from benign. A 2015 study found that over threefourths of 159 different sweet or creamy tasting e-liquids contained the flavoring chemicals diacetyl or acetyl propionyl, which have been known to cause a fixed obstructive lung disease called bronchiolitis obliterans when inhaled (Center for Disease Control and Prevention, 2002; Marcellin, 2019; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018). Bronchiolitis obliterans involves inflammation of the bronchioles, which can lead to scarring and respiratory compromise. This disease was nicknamed "popcorn lung" in the year 2000 after several employees in a microwave popcorn factory contracted a severe respiratory illness from inhaling the butter flavor fumes. Other studies have found that exposure to these chemicals can also cause asthma, bronchitis, and pulmonary fibrosis (Marcellin, 2019).

As of February 2020, there have been 2,807 cases of e-cigarette or vaping associated lung injuries (EVALI) and 68 vaping-related deaths reported to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2019a). While there is not one specific compound responsible for all cases of EVALI, a strong correlation exists between patients who have recently used e-liquids that contain tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) and increased incidence of EVALI. Bronchoalveolar lavage samples of affected patients have identified vitamin e acetate as the primary offending agent in EVALI cases. Vitamin E acetate is commonly mixed with THC containing e-liquids as a thickening agent (Jatlaoui et al., 2019). Although vitamin E acetate is found in the lungs of most patients with EVALI, the FDA is still unsure of what other compounds could be contributing to the illnesses. Thus, the FDA and CDC both strongly advise against the use of any e-cigarette product until all causes of EVALI can be identified. Prior to hospitalization, many patients suffering from vaping-related respiratory

illnesses reported symptoms of dyspnea, shortness of breath, chest pain, as well as vomiting, diarrhea, fever, and fatigue (Sharpless, 2019).

Incidences of other dangerous lung conditions associated with vaping are also on the rise. One of these illnesses, lipoid pneumonia, has been reported in numerous cases across the U.S. Researchers have cited the oil-based glycerol contained in e-liquids as the primary cause, which, when inhaled, results in respiratory distress and some instances of respiratory failure (Itoh et al., 2017; Viswam et al., 2018).

Other e-liquid flavoring components have also been proven harmful when inhaled. For example, menthol and ethyl maltol, commonly found in e-liquids, are chemicals known to have cytotoxic properties (Omaiye et al., 2019). A study that detailed the chemical composition of e-liquid flavors found that many contained 30 and 100 times the cytotoxic level of menthol and ethyl maltol, respectively. Cinnamaldehyde is another commonly used flavoring agent in sweet and cinnamon flavors of e-liquid that is known to directly cause DNA strand destruction, resulting in cell death when inhaled (Kaisar et al., 2016; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018; Rigotti & Kalkhoran, 2019).

Carcinogens such as formaldehyde and benzaldehyde can be created during the heating process of vaping and have been detected in high amounts in e-cigarette vapor (Goniewicz et al., 2014; Kaisar et al., 2016; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018; Offermann, 2015; Rigotti & Kalkhoran, 2019; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). The magnitude of voltage used to heat the liquid directly affects how much aldehyde is formed while vaping. Kosmider et al. (2014) found that increasing the voltage in an e-cigarette from 3.2 volts to 4.8 volts resulted in the formation of 4-200 times the amount of carcinogenic compounds (formaldehyde, benzaldehyde, and acetone) yielded.

Twenty-six percent of teens who vape admit to manually dropping e-liquid directly on a heating coil and then immediately inhaling the aerosol, a process known as "dripping." Dripping exposes teens to exponentially higher amounts of carcinogenic byproducts due to the higher aerosolization temperatures and is also dangerous because it involves close proximity with an extremely hot liquid that can result in burns (Krishnan-Sarin et al., 2017; Talih et al., 2016).

Furthermore, researchers have identified multiple heavy metals in e-cigarette aerosol and found that the metals are created during the reaction between the metal heating coil and e-liquid inside the heating chamber. This reaction results in the formation of cadmium, chromium, copper, nickel, lead, tin, manganese, arsenic, and zinc, which are toxic to the human body when inhaled (Goniewicz et al., 2014; Hess et al., 2017; National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018; Offermann, 2015; Olmedo et al., 2018; Rigotti & Kalkhoran, 2019; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). Heavy metals are more readily absorbed when inhaled than when ingested and can lead to neurotoxicity, cardiovascular disease, and lung cancer (Marcellin, 2019). Other toxic volatile organic chemicals such as acrylonitrile, propylene oxide, acrylamide, and crotonaldehyde have been found in the urine of adolescent e-cigarette users in much higher quantities than those that do not use e-cigarettes (Rubinstein et al., 2018).

Vaping also induces oxidative stress and inflammation throughout the lung tissue, decreasing forced expiratory volume, and causing greater amounts of nitric oxide to be retained during expiration (Eltorai, Choi, & Eltorai, 2019). It has been shown that smoking e-cigarettes can damage heart tissue leading to increased prevalence and severity of cardiac defects. Immunologically, e-cigarettes can cause increased inflammation and decreased neutrophil and macrophage efficiency, leading to greater cell death in alveolar cells and decreased immunity to viral and bacterial pathogens (Eltorai, Choi, & Eltorai, 2019). E-cigarettes have also been known to explode, causing mild to severe injuries. In 2016, 1,007 patients were treated in the U.S. for burns related to e-cigarette explosions. The most common injuries were second or third-degree burns on the face, hands, thighs, and genitals. The explosions have also resulted in lacerations, broken necks, and shattered teeth. The first death from an e-cigarette explosion occurred in 2018 when the brain was hit by shrapnel from the blast (Seitz & Kabir, 2018).

The dangers of vaping also extend to accidental nicotine poisonings. The densely concentrated amount of nicotine present in e-liquid is made to be rapidly absorbed. Accidental spills on the skin have been reported, resulting in nicotine poisoning of differing degrees of severity in both adults and children. Symptoms of nicotine poisoning include nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, increased salivation, and respiratory secretions, bradycardia, seizures, respiratory depression, coma, and cardiac arrest (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine et al., 2018). Since 2013, over 20,000 calls have been made to the National Poison Data System (NPDS) regarding liquid nicotine exposures, thousands of which were exposures in children under the age of six who had either touched or swallowed e-liquid (American Association of Poison Control Centers, 2017; Govindarajan et al., 2018). In one case, a 15-month old child died after ingesting five milliliters of an e-liquid with a 10mg/mL concentration (Seo et al., 2016).

Because e-cigarettes are a relatively new product, there are no longitudinal studies available that detail the health effects of e-cigarettes in humans and specifically adolescents. With the limited available models and studies, it can be concluded that nicotine-containing ecigarettes are addictive and potentiate neurologic and cognitive disorders in children and teenagers (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). Thus, it is vitally important for government regulatory bodies to act quickly to prevent injury and death related to e-cigarettes and e-liquids in children and adolescents.

## Policy

In the past, government entities have been slow to regulate tobacco products and marketing. For example, it became public knowledge that smoking causes lung cancer over 50 years ago. However, it was not until 2009 that Congress established the Family Smoking Prevention and Control Act, which gave the FDA license to regulate the manufacturing, distribution, and marketing of tobacco products (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). At that time, e-cigarettes were not legally considered "tobacco products" because they contain only nicotine and not whole leaf tobacco. Because of this legality, ecigarettes were left practically free from regulation for the next seven years, during which time, the market for e-cigarettes grew exponentially. The FDA repeatedly attempted to restrict sales of vaping products but were unsuccessful because e-cigarettes needed to be officially designated as a tobacco product before they could be subject to FDA regulation. In 2016, the "Deeming Rule," was passed which expanded the FDA's regulatory authority to incorporate e-cigarettes and eliquids into the original law (United States Food and Drug Administration, 2016). The Deeming Rule prohibits sales of e-cigarette products to consumers under the age of 18 and the use of free samples to promote sales. It also restricts e-cigarettes from being sold in vending machines in areas where minors are present and requires mandatory warning labels to be placed on nicotinecontaining products. Furthermore, the new law requires e-cigarette manufacturers and distributors to receive marketing authorization from the FDA and mandates compliance with established legal requirements of tobacco manufacturers (United States Food and Drug Administration, 2017).

As a part of the Deeming Rule, the FDA required e-cigarette manufacturers to disclose ingredient lists and documents on known health effects of their products, thus subjecting all products to pre-market review and proof of public health benefit (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2016). This new regulation met major resistance from large tobacco companies and pro-vaping groups. These groups insisted e-cigarettes remain free from heavy regulation because of their potential to help adult smokers quit smoking, a claim that is passionately debated in current literature.

In response, the FDA extended the 2018 deadline of the Deeming Rule to the year 2022. This four-year extension was legally challenged by a team of public health authorities including the Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids, the American Heart Association, the American Lung Association, the American Academy of Pediatrics, American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network, Truth Initiative, and five individual pediatricians because delayed action would worsen the teenage vaping epidemic (American Academy of Pediatrics, et al. v. United States Food and Drug Administration, et al., 2019; Jenssen et al., 2019). In July 2019, the public health organizations won the lawsuit filed against the FDA, which overruled the extended deadline. As a result of the legal decision, all e-cigarette products are now subject to premarket review, and manufacturers are legally required to submit products and ingredient lists for public health evaluation by May of 2020 or their products will be pulled from the market (American Heart Association, 2019).

#### **Prevention Strategies**

#### **Parental Prevention**

Studies have shown that parental intervention is a significant factor in youth tobacco prevention (Thomas, Baker, & Thomas, 2016). Specific parenting strategies found to be effective are setting limits, communicating openly with children about substance abuse, and assisting children with developing social skills to resist peer pressure. Tobacco prevention interventions were found to be much more effective when taught in the home and at school, rather than only in school settings. Multiple resources exist for parents to become acquainted with e-cigarettes and how to talk with children about vaping. These include information sheets and websites created by the CDC, the American Lung Association, the Surgeon General, the Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids, Partnership for Drug-Free Kids, Tobacco Free California, and the American Academy of Pediatrics (American Academy of Pediatrics, 2019a; American Lung Association, 2019; California Tobacco Control Program, 2019; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2019b; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2019b; Tobacco Free California, 2019).

#### School and Community Prevention

School-based interventions have also been shown to be effective at short-term tobacco prevention and, in one systematic review, were shown to have decreased youth intention to smoke by 12% (Das et al., 2016; Duncan et al., 2018; Rigotti & Kalkhoran, 2019; Towns et al., 2017). Studies show that the most effective programs for youth focus on building social skills, problem-solving, and resisting peer pressure. Resources for use in school and community settings include toolboxes and presentations specifically created for youth education, including the Not On Tobacco Program (NOT) supported by the American Lung Association (United States Food and Drug Administration, 2018), the Stanford Medicine Tobacco Prevention Toolkit (Stanford Medicine, 2019), the Make Smoking History toolkit (Massachusetts Tobacco Cessation and Prevention Program, 2019), the CATCH My Breath E-cigarette prevention program (Catch Global Foundation, 2019), the Minnesota toolkit (Minnesota Department of Health, 2019), SmokeSCREEN videogame for teacher implementation (Yale University, 2019), the Scholastic Real Cost of Vaping Program (Scholastic, 2019), and the CDC's Youth Guide to E-cigarettes presentation (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2019d). While not nearly as effective as parental-based interventions, school, and community-based tobacco prevention programs are moderately effective at preventing tobacco use in teens (Das et al., 2016; Thomas et al., 2016).

#### **Healthcare Provider Intervention**

Many studies have shown that practitioner-led interventions can be effective in preventing and reducing youth tobacco use (Duncan et al., 2018; Farber et al., 2015; Hagan, Shaw, & Duncan, 2008; Pbert et al., 2015; Thomas et al., 2016; Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel, 2008). Healthcare providers have the opportunity to teach adolescents about the negative health effects of e-cigarette use during a time and in a setting where receptivity may be higher than at home or school. Healthcare providers are adolescents' preferred source of information regarding tobacco prevention and cessation (Pbert et al., 2015). Furthermore, the perception of e-cigarettes as being addictive and harmful is a protective factor against youth ecigarette initiation (Kwon et al., 2018), and teenagers who are advised to quit by their healthcare provider are more likely to do so. Effective strategies for prevention include practitioners actively screening for e-cigarette use during patient visits, as well as providing information about why vaping is harmful, and discussing strategies to avoid initiation (American Academy of Pediatrics, 2015).

#### The 5 A's

The American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP), as well as numerous other organizations (Alberta Health Services, 2014; American Academy of Pediatrics, 2015), suggests using the "5 A's" screening and intervention model (ask, advise, assess, assist, and arrange follow up) adapted from the U.S. Public Health Service Clinical Practice Guidelines to counsel with pediatric patients about e-cigarette use (Farber et al., 2015; Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel, 2008). The Bright Futures Guidelines inserts a precursory "A" which stands for "anticipate" to the beginning of the model (Hagan et al., 2008). A practitioner should anticipate that any patient could be exposed to, actively using, or be vulnerable to future use of any tobacco product. Guidelines suggest interviewing the patient without the parent present in the room to ensure privacy when discussing sensitive matters such as e-cigarette use.

1) Ask. First, it is strongly recommended that practitioners ask about all types of tobacco smoke exposure with every patient. Bright Futures suggests that first asking about friends' ecigarette use can help the patient feel more comfortable with being questioned about their use. Examples of these questions include; "Do any of your friends use e-cigarettes, e-hookah, or vape?" and "Have you tried an e-cigarette, e-hookah, or vape?" If the patient denies use, the provider should give positive reinforcement but also take the opportunity to ask the patient why he/she has chosen not to vape and discuss strategies to resist e-cigarette advertising and peer pressure (Farber et al., 2015; Pbert et al., 2015; Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel, 2008).

2) Advise. Second, if the patient admits to past or current e-cigarette use, the practitioner should strongly advise the patient to discontinue use and clearly explain the harms associated with the beginning or continuing to vape. This interventional step should be a discussion rather than a lecture and should be personalized to the needs of the patient. Experts have found that adolescent tobacco users are often interested in quitting, especially when the practitioner uses truths about e-cigarette prevention that pertain specifically to teenagers (Alberta Health Services, 2014; American Academy of Pediatrics, 2015). Messages that seem most effective for teens

focus on the loss of independence that comes from addiction, the damaging effect of nicotine on the developing brain, and that tobacco companies are manipulating teenagers into getting addicted to nicotine to replace the dying smoker population. The AAP suggests the provider empowers the patient by showing faith that the patient can quit, giving ample encouragement, and offering to help the patient through the process (Pbert et al., 2015; Towns et al., 2017).

**3) Assess.** Third, the healthcare provider should assess the level of dependence associated with the patient's e-cigarette use to understand best how to help the patient quit. Questions could include asking what products the patient uses, why he/she vapes, how often he/she vapes, how long per session, if he/she has experienced withdrawal symptoms, how quickly withdrawal symptoms appear after use, and if he/she has ever tried to quit previously. The Modified Fagerstrom Tolerance Questionnaire, the "Hooked on Nicotine Checklist" (HONC), and the Youth Multidimensional Dependence Assessment Tool are resources that providers can use to assess their patient's potential to become dependent on nicotine or active level of nicotine dependence (Alberta Health Services, 2014; DiFranza et al., 2002; Towns et al., 2017). No data were found that suggest one tool is more effective than another.

The practitioner should also assess the adolescent's readiness to quit. Readiness to quit can be measured by directly asking the patient how ready he/she is to quit, what barriers he/she sees to quitting, how important it is for him/her to quit, and how confident he/she is in their ability to quit (Pbert et al., 2015). A practitioner can also use the "Tobacco Use and Quitting Self Evaluation Tool" to help the patient self-identify how ready they are to quit using e-cigarettes (Optima Health, 2019). Furthermore, the practitioner must understand that e-cigarette use may be a way that a teen has chosen to cope with an underlying disorder that needs to be

treated. Thus, the provider must carefully assess for any signs of mental or physical health conditions or a history of abuse (Farber et al., 2015; Hwang & Park, 2016).

4) Assist. Fourth, the practitioner should assist the patient in stopping the use of ecigarettes, or at least decrease e-cigarette use if the patient is unwilling to stop at this time. Appropriate treatment for patients who use e-cigarettes includes working with the patient to set specific goals customized to the patient's readiness to quit.

*Ready to quit.* If the patient is ready to quit, the practitioner can set a quit date with the patient and make a detailed plan, including the use of medications, if necessary (Alberta Health Services, 2014). The clinician should ask the patient to detail barriers they see to quitting and their specific triggers to vape. Also, clinicians should ask about the environment in which the patient usually vapes, and other influences that reinforce the habit. Ask the patient to name the things that weaken their desire to vape and a list of supportive and positive influences such as exercise, friends, family, and other coping mechanisms. The provider should then help the patient to use when withdrawal symptoms and establish readily accessible resources for the patient to use when withdrawals become hard to manage (Pbert et al., 2015). If the patient tell them about the problem and the quit plan, thus allowing them to receive an optimum level of support through the process.

*Considering quitting.* If the patient is considering quitting, the clinician can provide positive reinforcement, and ask the patient to explain what is important to him/her about quitting. The practitioner should also identify barriers and detail positive influences as well as give additional benefits associated with quitting and discuss quitting resources available to the patient when he/she feels ready. Lastly, help the patient make a small goal that he/she can begin

working on immediately. An example would be keeping a tobacco use log that can help the patient identify triggers and discover how their body responds to nicotine withdrawals, thus helping him/her to gather information for a quit attempt in the future (University of California, San Francisco, Schools of Pharmacy and Medicine, 2019a).

*Not ready to quit.* For teenage patients who are unwilling to quit, the AAP recommends using a motivational counseling method called the "5R's" which stands for relevance, risks, rewards, roadblocks, and repetition (Farber et al., 2015; Pbert et al., 2015). a) Relevance: Discuss with the patient why quitting would be important to him/her. b) Risks: Ask the patient to talk about the risks and side effects associated with continuing to use e-cigarettes. c) Rewards: Ask the patient to explain the benefits of quitting that would be important to him/her. d) Roadblocks: Ask the patient about what barriers are preventing him/her from quitting. e) Repetition: Repeat this method during each subsequent visit with the patient, helping the patient to understand that it often takes many quit attempts before achieving success. The practitioner can also provide the patient with information about the harms and dangers of vaping and the rewards associated with cessation in a non-judgmental manner. Lastly, the practitioner should help the patient understand that help is available to him/her as soon as he/she is ready to consider quitting.

**5)** Adequate follow up. Fifth, for the patients who agree to treatment, the primary care provider must ensure adequate follow up is provided. Well-organized follow-up with adolescent patients has been shown to increase compliance with treatment plans and decrease the chances of relapse (Farber et al., 2015; Pepper et al., 2015). To initiate this process, the provider can discuss with the patient a method and a period of time to follow up on his/her progress. Current guidelines suggest following up with patients who are attempting to quit at least once within the

first week, and then a second time within the next month. For adolescent patients not willing to quit, follow up can be provided at the next clinic visit.

If upon follow up, the provider discovers that the patient has relapsed and is continuing to use e-cigarettes, a three-step protocol using an adjusted "AAR" method can also be used: 1) Ask about the quit attempt, what treatments or coping strategies the patient had used, and how the treatment worked for the patient. 2) Advise the patient to try again using a combination of treatment options. 3) Refer the patient to a behavioral change program if he/she is not already involved in one (University of California, San Francisco, Schools of Pharmacy and Medicine, 2019b).

#### Treatment

Reference guides and training programs exist that can help practitioners to learn tobacco cessation strategies specific to the adolescent population. These include the 2008 Treating Tobacco Use and Dependence: Clinical Practice Guideline (Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel, 2008), the American Academy of Pediatrics reference documents (American Academy of Pediatrics, 2015; American Academy of Pediatrics, 2019b), Tobacco Free Futures Guidelines (Alberta Health Services, 2014), State-of-the-Art office-based interventions to eliminate youth tobacco use: the past decade (Pbert et al., 2015), UpToDate (Rosen & Sockrider, 2019; Sockrider & Rosen, 2019), Optima health clinical guidelines for tobacco cessation and ecigarette use (Optima Health, 2019), the Rx for Change module training series (University of California, San Francisco, Schools of Pharmacy and Medicine, 2019c), Kids Quit physician training modules (The Children's Hospital at Westmead, 2019), and Smokefree.gov resources for physicians (National Institute of Health, 2019a). Published guidelines detailing the treatment of adolescent nicotine addiction suggest the best approach is multifaceted and should include both behavioral and pharmacological interventions. Unfortunately, published data on the effectiveness of behavioral or medicinal treatments for e-cigarette use does not yet exist and no nicotine replacement therapies are FDA approved for use in adolescent patients. Therefore, the current recommendation for treatment is to refer to the provider's discretion until more research can be done (Alberta Health Services, 2014).

Published guidelines suggest that when counseling a patient about his/her e-cigarette use, two separate issues associated with nicotine dependence need to be addressed: the habitual behavior of using the nicotine delivery device and the physiological dependence on nicotine (University of California, San Francisco, Schools of Pharmacy and Medicine, 2019c). Thus, both the behavioral and physiological needs of the patient should be addressed in treatment.

#### **Behavioral Interventions**

Counseling is the first-line treatment in adolescents who use tobacco products and has been shown to double youth tobacco abstinence rates when compared with no intervention (Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel, 2008). However, evidence has not yet identified which aspect or form of counseling has the highest success rate (Peirson et al., 2016). Because of this, the 2008 Treating Tobacco Use and Dependence: Clinical Practice Guideline, AAP, Cochrane Database, and all existing practice guidelines suggest using a mixture of targeted behavioral techniques for treatment of teens who use tobacco products. Studies have shown that youth are 34% more likely to follow through with a quit attempt when clinicians used behavioral interventions (Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care, 2017). Programs proven to help with smoking cessation in adolescents included the use of social influence, positive media, antivaping peer pressure, cognitive-behavioral strategies, stress management techniques, and motivational enhancement (Towns et al., 2017).

Furthermore, the 2008 Treating Tobacco Use and Dependence: Clinical Practice Guideline states that adolescents treated with a combination of therapies, such as counseling with a practitioner paired with motivational interviewing, interactive computer interventions, or mobile-based interventions, are more likely to be successful in their quit attempt. Providers can refer to counseling services for patients where more thorough counseling is needed, or for specific treatments such as cognitive-based therapy (CBT) which is effective in treating teenage e-cigarette use (Duncan et al., 2018; Harvey & Chadi, 2016; Simon et al., 2015). Coping or distraction strategies suggested by various guidelines include the use of support groups, talk therapy, guided imagery, positive self-talk, meaningful distractions, exercise, sports, hobbies, calling a friend, deep breathing, yoga or mindfulness tactics to distract from cravings.

Internet and mobile-based intervention methods are becoming more popular as antivaping aids, but more research must be done before effectiveness can be documented (Alberta Health Services, 2014). Computer and internet-based resources for e-cigarette cessation include The Real Cost campaign (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2019), Truth Initiative (Truth Initiative, 2019), Smokefree Teen (National Institute of Health, 2019b), My Life My Quit (National Jewish Health, 2019) and many others. One small pilot study showed that videogames could be effective at increasing youth awareness of e-cigarettes and decreasing initiation. A randomized control trial done in 2018 found that short-term exposure to a videogame that challenged traditional beliefs and attitudes about e-cigarettes could aid in youth vaping prevention by altering risk factors that ultimately lead to the initiation, such as lack of knowledge about the health effects of vaping (O'Connor et al., 2019; Pentz et al., 2019).

26

Another means to prevent teenage e-cigarette use is personalized mobile messages with antivaping themes. Studies have shown that at least 90% of teenagers own a mobile phone and most cite text messaging as their preferred method of communication (Noar et al., 2019). Research has shown that text messaging-based interventions are proven to help smokers with cessation when compared with controls and may be effective with youth tobacco prevention and cessation (Scott-Sheldon et al., 2016; Simon et al., 2015).

#### **Pharmacological Interventions**

To help a teenager to quit using e-cigarettes, the physiological addiction to nicotine may need to be addressed and attenuated with nicotine replacement therapies. The 2008 Treating Tobacco Use and Dependence: Clinical Practice Guideline states that although nicotine replacement therapies (NRT) are not FDA approved for use in patients under 18, nicotine replacement is safe in adolescents and may be effective in short-term abstinence (Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel, 2008). Although nicotine in any form or amount is harmful to adolescents, healthcare providers understand that if the patient is already absorbing high amounts of nicotine via e-cigarette use, the patient can potentially decrease nicotine exposure and may be able to stop vaping using NRT. Thus, multiple guidelines and studies conclude that pharmacotherapy for adolescent e-cigarette cessation can be considered if there is evidence of tobacco dependence and the patient has a desire to quit smoking (Alberta Health Services, 2014; Myung et al., 2019; Pbert et al., 2015; Rosen & Sockrider, 2019; Siqueira & AAP COMMITTEE ON SUBSTANCE USE AND PREVENTION, 2017; Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel, 2008). However, healthcare providers must be diligent with follow up and monitor for adverse effects or lack of compliance with treatment.

Nicotine replacement therapies use a long-acting form of nicotine that is slowly absorbed to attenuate the withdrawal symptoms associated with stopping tobacco use. These medications have low abuse potential but can have side effects such as local skin or membrane irritation, and increased heart rate and blood pressure. The dose, frequency, and length of nicotine replacement treatment time should be titrated to the needs of the patient to reduce withdrawal symptoms to a manageable level. Studies have shown that in adolescent patients, use of NRT can help with short-term abstinence but does not significantly influence long-term cessation (Pbert et al., 2015). The available forms of NRT include patches, gum, lozenges, nasal spray and inhalers. For the adolescent patient, nicotine patches and gum are the most effective and well-tolerated (Rosen & Sockrider, 2019). These products are available by prescription to patients under the age of 18 and dosages can be titrated to the patient's level of nicotine dependence.

Bupropion (Wellbutrin) is an antidepressant medication that acts on the dopamine and norepinephrine neurotransmitters in the brain. It can be used to aid in several types of addictions as it helps to stabilize dopamine levels in the brain. Although the results are mixed, some studies do suggest that the use of bupropion for nicotine cessation can be effective in the short-term (four weeks) treatment of adolescent smokers (Myung et al., 2019). However, bupropion was not shown to be effective at maintaining abstinence from tobacco at 52 weeks. Clinicians should be aware that bupropion also has potential side effects, including suicidal ideation, insomnia, headache, agitation, tremors, tachycardia, diaphoresis, nausea and vomiting.

Varenicline (Chantix) is a partial nicotinic agonist that is used for tobacco cessation in adults. In 2019, a randomized control trial involving adolescents found no significant evidence that the use of varenicline contributed to tobacco cessation in youth aged 12-16 (United States Food and Drug Administration, 2019). The common side effects of taking varenicline include headache, nausea, vomiting, constipation, irritability, suicidal ideation, depression, and sleep disturbances. Reference guides such as UpToDate do not recommend varenicline as an appropriate treatment for adolescents due to the severity of side effects and lack of efficacy in documented clinical trials (Rosen & Sockrider, 2019).

#### Methods

#### **Review of Literature**

The literature review was utilized to create the education module. A comprehensive literature review of scholarly articles regarding adolescent e-cigarette use was conducted. Data for the literature review were identified using the search engines CINAHL, MEDLINE, UpToDate, Cochran Database, Academic Search Ultimate, Education Full Text, and Google Scholar. Search terms included: (vap\* or e-cig\* or electronic nicotine delivery system\* or electronic vapor products or ENDS) AND (adolescent\* or teen\*). During the original search, only articles that were published within the last five years (2014-2019) and in the English language were included. Articles used for references were chosen based on relatability to e-cigarette use in the adolescent population. Due to a limited number of studies that address only e-cigarette prevention and cessation in the adolescent population, the findings of studies that generalized e-cigarette use into broader categories of tobacco use or smoking in adolescents were also included. The author used references from the articles yielded in the original search to locate alternative articles with significant findings. Information from the collection of articles was then analyzed and reported in the literature review section of this paper.

#### **Creation of the Education Module**

The overall purpose of the module is to train healthcare providers about e-cigarette use in the adolescent population and give providers the tools needed to diagnose and treat adolescent ecigarette use appropriately. It was decided that this goal would be best achieved by including a 1) thorough background of the history and anatomy of e-cigarettes; 2) why e-cigarette use is common among teens; 3) what health effects occur in teens as a result of e-cigarette use; 4) what steps have been taken federally to decrease teen e-cigarette use; 5) the most effective methods of teen e-cigarette use prevention; and 5) current recommendations on treatment of adolescent nicotine use specific to e-cigarettes. The most recent and relevant information regarding these aspects of teenage e-cigarette use was chosen from the literature review to be included in the presentation.

The education module was initially created using Microsoft PowerPoint. The presentation was then converted into an interactive module format using the program Adobe Captivate®. A script was written, edited by members of the committee, and then rewritten and revised. A voice-over was added to the module and graphics were developed and included. Pictures were identified by using the "labeled for reuse" feature of Google Images so as not to include any copyrighted material. The piloted module was approximately 60 minutes in length as requested by the American Association of Nurse Practitioners (AANP).

#### **Participants**

Participants were asked to complete and critique the first draft of the education module. Participants were recruited using snowball sampling and were not given any form of financial or other compensation. To be eligible, the participant needed to be an actively practicing nurse practitioner. All nurse practitioner specialties were eligible to participate (i.e. FNP, PNP, ACNP, etc.).

#### **Evaluation of Module Effectiveness**

In order to evaluate the effectiveness of the module, participants answered a series of 12 questions about e-cigarette use in the adolescent population before and after viewing the module (see Appendix A). These questions were developed using specific learning objectives which included: 1) being able to differentiate between various types of electronic cigarettes; 2) state multiple vulnerabilities of the adolescent population in regard to e-cigarette use; 3) identify adverse health effects associated with vaping; 4) correctly educate pediatric patients and their parents about vaping; 5) use the "5 A's method" to screen for, prevent, and treat teenage nicotine use disorder; and 6) understand behavioral and pharmacological treatments for adolescents who vape. Questions were also asked about the demographics of the participants, including age, gender, education, and employment (see Appendix A). Lastly, participants were asked one open-ended question about suggestions for module improvement.

After completing the module, participants were asked the same 12 questions addressing the learning objectives of the module, and individuals' post-test scores were compared to their pre-test scores to assess improvement. Participants' feedback was also analyzed, and three themes were generated from the results.

#### Outcome

The following education module: "An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating Electronic Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population."

Link: <u>E-Cig Module</u>

#### Results

The first draft of the module was piloted by a convenience sample of 12 nurse practitioners. Of the 12 participants, two identified as being age 30-40, two were age 40-50, six

were age 50-60, and two were age 60-70. Eleven of the participants were female and one was male. Four of the participants indicated their highest level of education was a master's degree and eight indicated their highest level of education was a doctorate degree. Five participants noted that they worked primarily in outpatient healthcare, one in inpatient healthcare, one in primary care, one in residential healthcare, and three in nursing academia.

The effectiveness of the piloted module was measured using the participant's responses to 12 questions before and after completing the module: "An Evidence-Based Approach to Understanding and Treating Electronic Cigarette Use in the Adolescent Population." The purpose of the pre- and post-testing was to answer the questions: "By how much does a nurse practitioner's general understanding of electronic cigarette use in the adolescent population improve after completion of the module?"; "By how much does a nurse practitioner's understanding of treatment for adolescent nicotine cessation improve after completion of the module?" ; and, "In what ways can the module be improved?"

Before viewing the educational module, the average test score was 4.6 correct responses out of 10. After viewing the module, participants answered an average of 7.7 questions correctly out of 10. Post-test participant scores improved on average by 30.8% or by 3.08 more correctly answered questions. The difference between the participants' knowledge before and after completing the module was significant (t(11)=5.4, p=0.001). Of the 12 participants, 83% indicated that their general understanding of e-cigarette use in the adolescent population improved and 83% indicated that their understanding of available treatment options for adolescent nicotine cessation improved.

Furthermore, nine of the participants provided extensive feedback on how different aspects of the module could be improved. First, five of the 12 participants noted that the pilot

module was too long. Second, three participants remarked that they would like the presentation to be more engaging. For example, one participant said, "(the module) was a little boring to just listen to." Another participant suggested, "having words appear on the screen line by line as the narrator is saying them" to keep listeners engaged. Third, two participants commented that the presentation slides included too much text and should highlight only the most important points. One participant suggested that the script be added to the paper as an Appendix, but this feedback was disregarded because the information for the script is very similar to the information included in the literature review.

### **Final Updates to Module**

As a result of the participants' feedback, the module was updated and re-recorded. First, the content of the piloted module was carefully reviewed and updated to ensure all content specifically aligned with the learning outcomes. Second, the author updated the module to have words appear line by line in tandem with the voice of the narrator. Third, the author reduced the amount of text present on each slide and only included headings and summaries of information as suggested by participants. The module was then updated with the necessary changes and re-recorded but modified to 50 minutes in length. Once complete, the finalized module was shared with AANP, as per AANP's request, to be used as a continuing education module for nurse practitioners.

#### Discussion

This project resulted in the development of an online module for nurse practitioners about adolescent e-cigarette use. Although the sample size was relatively small, reviewers indicated that they were better prepared to educate their adolescent patients about e-cigarette use, as well as screen for and treat nicotine dependence in this population, after completing the module. These results are consistent with those found in a 2014 systematic review exploring effectiveness of e-learning in pharmacy education (Salter et al., 2014). This systematic review reported on 11 different studies that applied e-learning in pharmacy, and then measured improvement of knowledge using pre and post intervention tests. E-learning significantly improved participants' understanding of educational material in all 11 studies.

Online continuing education learning modules are commonly used for nurse practitioners to stay up-to-date on the latest evidence. E-learning allows flexibility and is a cost-effective approach to continuing education (Rostad, Grov, & Moen, 2014). While e-learning is generally well-received, the effects of e-learning on caregiver practice are difficult to measure (Sinclair et al., 2015).

This project was unique because it focused specifically on improving nurse practitioners' understanding of e-cigarette use in the adolescent population. After viewing the module, participants' tests scores improved, indicating that their understanding of e-cigarettes improved. However, none of the participants were able to answer all of the questions correctly, revealing that effectiveness of the module could be enhanced. Lastly, while the use of e-learning significantly improved knowledge of subject matter in this and other studies, no studies to date have been able to measure the long-term effectiveness of e-learning on clinical practice (Salter et al., 2014). Additional follow-up is needed to determine if this module about e-cigarette use in adolescents changes nurse practitioners' practice and subsequent patient outcomes (Rouleau et al., 2019).

#### Limitations

Limitations of this study included a small sample size, absence of random sampling, and a lack of diversity in the studied population. Because of these factors, this study may not be generalizable to all populations.

### **Future Research**

Further development of this project should include measuring the long-term effects of the provided education on nurse practitioners' practice. Additional research is needed to discover which formats or aspects of e-learning are the most effective at changing clinician practice.

#### Conclusion

The purpose of this module was to educate nurse practitioners on the subject of ecigarettes and their effects on adolescent health, as well as provide treatment guidelines for nicotine dependence in teens who vape. Education was provided in the form of an internetbased, e-learning module addressing these subjects in detail. Effectiveness of the module was measured using results of a pre and post-intervention test completed by 12 nurse practitioners. Test scores improved significantly after viewing the module, and 83% of participants selfreported that their understanding of e-cigarette use in the teenage population improved after completing the module. Clinicians are more likely to screen for and educate their pediatric patients about vaping when their own understanding of e-cigarettes is improved. Thus, this module can be used to help nurse practitioners counter the ever-rising number of teens who vape by improving their understanding of e-cigarette use in the adolescent population.

#### References

- Alberta Health Services. (2014). Tobacco Free Futures Guidelines: Chapter 21: Specific Populations: Youth and Family. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https:// healthcareproviders.albertaquits.ca/files/file/5ccb3bbee4d8d/TFF Guidelines.pdf
- American Academy of Pediatrics. (2015). Clinical Practice Policy to Protect Children from Tobacco, Nicotine, and Tobacco Smoke. *Pediatrics*, *136*(5), 1008-1017. doi: 10.1542/peds.2015-3108
- American Academy of Pediatrics. (2019a). E-Cigarettes. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.aap.org/en-us/advocacy-and-policy/aap-health-initiatives/Richmond-Center/Pages/Electronic-Nicotine-Delivery-Systems.aspx
- American Academy of Pediatrics. (2019b). Understanding the 2016 Surgeon General's Report on Youth and Electronic Cigarettes: What clinicians need to know. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.aap.org/en-us/advocacy-and-policy/aap-healthinitiatives/Richmond-Center/Pages/Understanding-the-2016-SGR-Fact-Sheet.aspx
- American Academy of Pediatrics, et al. v. United States Food and Drug Administration, et al., Civil Action No. 8:18-cv-883-PWG. (D. Md. 2019). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.tobaccofreekids.org/assets/content/press\_office/2018/2018\_03\_27 \_filing.pdf
- American Association of Poison Control Centers. (2017). E-Cigarettes and Liquid Nicotine. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://aapcc.org/track/ecigarettes-liquid-nicotine
- American Heart Association. (2019, Jul 12). In Public Health Win, Federal Court Sets 10-Month Deadline for E-Cigarette Makers to Apply to FDA to Keep Products on the Market. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://newsroom.heart.org/news/in-public-health-

win-federal-court-sets-10-month-deadline-for-e-cigarette-makers-to-apply-to-fda-tokeep-products-on-the-market

- American Lung Association. (2019). The Vape Talk. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.lung.org/stop-smoking/vape-talk/
- Benowitz, N. L., & Burbank, A. D. (2016). Cardiovascular toxicity of nicotine: Implications for electronic cigarette use. *Trends in Cardiovascular Medicine*, 26(6), 515–523. doi: 10.1016/j.tcm.2016.03.001
- Bhatnagar, A., Whitsel, L. P., Ribisl, K. M., Bullen, C., Chaloupka, F., Piano, M.R...Benowitz, N. (2014). Electronic cigarettes: a policy statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation, 130*, 1418–1436. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.ahajournals.org/doi/10.1161/CIR.000000000000107
- Bold, K. W., Kong, G., Cavallo, D. A., Camenga, D. R., & Krishnan-Sarin, S. (2016). Reasons for Trying E-cigarettes and Risk of Continued Use. *Pediatrics*, 138(3). doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-0895
- California Tobacco Control Program. (2019). E-Cigarettes. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://tobaccofreeca.com/e-cigarettes/
- Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care. (2017). Recommendations on behavioural interventions for the prevention and treatment of cigarette smoking among school-aged children and youth. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, *189*(8). doi:10.1503/cmaj.161242
- Case, K. R., Mantey, D. S., Creamer, M. R., Harrell, M. B., Kelder, S. H., & Perry, C. L. (2018).
   E-cigarette-specific symptoms of nicotine dependence among Texas adolescents. *Addictive Behaviors*, *84*, 57–61. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.03.032

Catch Global Foundation. (2019). E-cigarette Prevention. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://catchinfo.org/modules/e-cigarettes/

Cavallo, D. A., Kong, G., Ells, D. M., Camenga, D. R., Morean, M. E., & Krishnan-Sarin, S.
(2019). Youth generated prevention messages about electronic cigarettes. *Health Education Research*, 34(2), 247–256. doi: 10.1093/her/cyz001

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019b). Electronic Cigarettes. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/basic information/e-cigarettes/index.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2002). Fixed Obstructive Lung Disease in Workers at a Microwave Popcorn Factory --- Missouri, 2000--2002. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm5116a2.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019a). Outbreak of Lung Injury Associated with the Use of E-cigarette, or Vaping, Products. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/basic information/e-cigarettes/severe-lung-disease.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019d). Presentation for Youth. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/basic\_information/ecigarettes/youth-guide-to-e-cigarettes-presentation.html?s cid=OSH misc M148
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019c). Talk with Your Teen About E-cigarettes: A Tip Sheet for Parents. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://ecigarettes.surgeongeneral.gov/documents/SGR\_ECig\_ParentTipsheet\_508.pdf
- Chadi, N., Hadland, S. E., & Harris, S. K. (2019). Understanding the implications of the "vaping epidemic" among adolescents and young adults: A call for action. *Substance Abuse*, 40(1), 7–10. doi: 10.1080/08897077.2019.1580241

- Cheng, T. (2014). Chemical evaluation of electronic cigarettes. *Tobacco Control*, 23, ii11–ii17. doi: 10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2013-051482
- Cullen, K. A., Ambrose, B. K., Gentzke, A. S., Apelberg, B. J., Jamal, A. & King, B. A. (2018).
   *Notes from the Field:* Use of Electronic Cigarettes and Any Tobacco Product Among
   Middle and High School Students United States, 2011–2018. *MMWR Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 67, 1276–1277. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6745a5
- Cullen, K. A., Gentzke, A. S., Sawdey, M. D., Chang, J. T., Anic, G. M., Wang, T. W...King, B.
  A. (2019). E-Cigarette Use Among Youth in the United States. *JAMA*, 322(21), 2095–2103. doi:10.1001/jama.2019.18387
- Curran, K. A., Burk, T., Pitt, P. D., & Middleman, A. B. (2018). Trends and Substance Use Associations With E-Cigarette Use in US Adolescents. *Clinical Pediatrics*, 57(10), 1191– 1198. doi: 10.1177/0009922818769405
- Das, J. K., Salam, R. A., Arshad, A., Finkelstein, Y., & Bhutta, Z. A. (2016). Interventions for Adolescent Substance Abuse: An Overview of Systematic Reviews. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 59(4). doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.06.021
- DiFranza, J. R., Savageau, J. A., Fletcher, K., Ockene, J. K., Rigotti, N.A., McNeill, A.
  D....Wood, C. (2002). Measuring the loss of autonomy over nicotine use in adolescents: The Development and Assessment of Nicotine Dependence in Youths (DANDY) Study. *Archives of Pediatric Adolescent Medicine*, *156*, 397-403. doi:10.1001/archpedi.156.
  4.397
- Duncan, L. R., Pearson, E. S., & Maddison, R. (2018). Smoking prevention in children and adolescents: A systematic review of individualized interventions. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 101(3), 375–388. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2017.09.011

- Eltorai, A. E., Choi, A. R., & Eltorai, A. S. (2019). Impact of Electronic Cigarettes on Various Organ Systems. *Respiratory Care*, *64*(3), 328–336. doi: 10.4187/respcare.06300
- England, L. J., Aagaard, K., Bloch, M., Conway, K., Cosgrove, K., Grana, R., ... Wakschlag, L.
  (2017). Developmental toxicity of nicotine: A transdisciplinary synthesis and implications for emerging tobacco products. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 72, 176–189. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.11.013
- Farber, H. J., Walley, S. C., Groner, J. A., & Nelson, K. E. (2015). Clinical Practice Policy to Protect Children From Tobacco, Nicotine and Tobacco Smoke. *Pediatrics*, 136(5), 1008-17. doi: 10.1542/peds.2015-3108
- Goniewicz, M. L., Knysak, J., Gawron, M., Kosmider, L., Sobczak, A., Kurek, J., ... Benowitz, N. (2014). Levels of selected carcinogens and toxicants in vapour from electronic cigarettes. *Tobacco Control*, 23(2), 133–139. doi: 10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2012-050859
- Govindarajan, P., Spiller, H. A., Casavant, M. J., Chounthirath, T., & Smith, G. A. (2018). E-Cigarette and Liquid Nicotine Exposures Among Young Children. *Pediatrics*, 141(5), e20173361. doi: 10.1542/peds.2017-3361
- Hagan, J. F., Shaw, J. S., & Duncan, P. M. (2008). Bright futures: guidelines for health supervision of infants, children, and adolescents. Elk Grove Village, IL: Bright Futures/American Academy of Pediatrics
- Harrell, M. B., Weaver, S. R., Loukas, A., Creamer, M., Marti, C. N., Jackson, C. D., ... Eriksen,
  M. P. (2016). Flavored e-cigarette use: Characterizing youth, young adult, and adult users. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, *5*, 33–40. doi: 10.1016/j.pmedr.2016.11.001
- Harvey, J., & Chadi, N. (2016). Strategies to promote smoking cessation among adolescents. *Paediatrics & Child Health*, 21(4), 201–204. doi: 10.1093/pch/21.4.201

- Hess, C. A., Olmedo, P., Navas-Acien, A., Goessler, W., Cohen, J. E., & Rule, A. M. (2017). Ecigarettes as a source of toxic and potentially carcinogenic metals. *Environmental research*, 152, 221–225. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2016.09.026
- Hwang, J. H., & Park, S. W. (2016). Association between Peer Cigarette Smoking and Electronic Cigarette Smoking among Adolescent Nonsmokers: A National Representative Survey. *Plos One*, *11*(10). doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0162557
- Hyman, W. V., & Brown, S. L. (2017). E-cigarettes and Vaping: Risk Reduction and Risk Prevention. *Texas Public Health Journal*, 69(1), 13–18. Retrieved from http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=asx&AN=120780864&site=edslive&scope=site
- Itoh, M., Aoshiba, K., Herai, Y., Nakamura, H., & Takemura, T. (2017). Lung injury associated with electronic cigarettes inhalation diagnosed by transbronchial lung biopsy. *Respirology case reports*, 6(1), e00282. doi: 10.1002/rcr2.282
- Jamal, A., Gentzke, A., Hu, S. S., Cullen, K. A., Apelberg, B. J., Homa, D. M., & King, B. A.
  (2017). Tobacco Use Among Middle and High School Students United States, 2011– 2016. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 66(23), 597–603. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6623a1
- Jatlaoui, T. C, Wiltz, J. L., Kabbani, S., et al. (2019). Update: Interim Guidance for Health Care
  Providers for Managing Patients with Suspected E-cigarette, or Vaping, Product Use–
  Associated Lung Injury United States. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 68, 10811086. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6846e2
- Jenssen, B. P., Walley, S. C. & AAP SECTION ON TOBACCO CONTROL. (2019). E-Cigarettes and Similar Devices. *Pediatrics*, *143*(2). doi: 10.1542/peds.2018-3652

- Kaisar, M. A., Prasad, S., Liles, T., & Cucullo, L. (2016). A decade of e-cigarettes: Limited research & unresolved safety concerns. *Toxicology*, 365, 67–75. doi: 10.1016/j.tox.2016.07.020
- King, A. C., Smith, L. J., McNamara, P. J., Matthews, A. K., & Fridberg, D. J. (2015). Passive exposure to electronic cigarette (e-cigarette) use increases desire for combustible and ecigarettes in young adult smokers. *Tobacco Control*, 24(5), 501–504. doi: 10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2014-051563
- Kosmider, L., Sobczak, A., Fik, M., Knysak, J., Zaciera, M., Kurek, J. & Goniewicz, M. L.
  (2014). Carbonyl compounds in electronic cigarette vapors: effects of nicotine solvent and battery output voltage. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *16*(10), 1319–1326. doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntu078
- Krishnan-Sarin, S., Morean, M. E., Camenga, D. R., Cavallo, D. A., & Kong, G. (2015). Ecigarette Use Among High School and Middle School Adolescents in Connecticut. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, 17(7), 810–818. doi: 10.1093/ntr/ntu243
- Krishnan-Sarin, S., Morean, M., Kong, G., Bold, K. W., Camenga, D. R., Cavallo, D. A...Wu,
  R. (2017). E-Cigarettes and "Dripping" Among High-School Youth. *Pediatrics*, 139(3),
  e20163224. doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-3224
- Kwon, E., Seo, D. C., Lin, H. C., & Chen, Z. (2018). Predictors of youth e-cigarette use susceptibility in a U.S. nationally representative sample. *Addictive Behaviors*, 82, 79–85. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.02.026
- Lei, W., Lerner, C., Sundar, I. K., & Rahman, I. (2017). Myofibroblast differentiation and its functional properties are inhibited by nicotine and e-cigarette via mitochondrial OXPHOS complex III. *Scientific reports*, 7, 43213. doi:10.1038/srep43213

- Marcellin, L. (2019). E-cigarettes, Vaping, and the FDA's Dilemma. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.elsevier.com/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0007/866635/E-Cigarettes-Vaping-Physician-Focus-042419.pdf?utm\_source=EC&utm\_medium=28may
- Margolis, K. A., Donaldson, E. A., Portnoy, D. B., Robinson, J., Neff, L. J., & Jamal, A. (2018).
  E-cigarette openness, curiosity, harm perceptions and advertising exposure among U.S.
  middle and high school students. *Preventive Medicine*, *112*, 119–125. doi:
  10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.04.017
- Margolis, K. A., Nguyen, A. B., Slavit, W. I., & King, B. A. (2016). E-cigarette curiosity among
  U.S. middle and high school students: Findings from the 2014 national youth tobacco
  survey. *Preventive Medicine*, 89, 1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.05.001
- Marynak, K. L., Gammon, D. G., Rogers, T., Coats, E. M., Singh, T., & King, B. A. (2017).
  Sales of Nicotine-Containing Electronic Cigarette Products: United States,
  2015. American Journal of Public Health, 107(5), 702–705. doi:
  10.2105/AJPH.2017.303660
- Massachusetts Tobacco Cessation and Prevention Program. (2019). The New Look of Nicotine Addiction. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from http://makesmokinghistory.org/ dangers-of-vaping/schools/
- Minnesota Department of Health. (2019). School E-cigarette Toolkit. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.health.state.mn.us/communities/tobacco/ecigarettes/docs/schooltoolkit.pdf
- Mousazadeh, S., Maryam, D., Farzaneh, M., Madineh, G. S., Hamideh, H., & Bagherian, S.
  (2016). The effectiveness of E-learning in learning: A review of the literature. *International Journal of Medical Research & Health Sciences*, 5(2), 86-91

Myung, S., Park, J., & The Korean Meta-Analysis (KORMA) Study Group. (2019). Efficacy of Pharmacotherapy for Smoking Cessation in Adolescent Smokers: A Meta-analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *21*(11),1473-1479.
Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/nty180

- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine; Health and Medicine Division;
  Board on Population Health and Public Health Practice; Committee on the Review of the Health Effects of Electronic Nicotine Delivery Systems.; In Eaton D. L., Kwan, L. Y. & Stratton, K. editors. (2018). Public Health Consequences of E-Cigarettes. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK507171/
- National Jewish Health. (2019). My life My quit. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://mylifemyquit.com/##
- National Institute of Health. (2019a). Resources for Health Professionals. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://smokefree.gov/help-others-quit/health-professionals/resources-health-professionals
- National Institute of Health. (2019b). SmokeFreeTeen. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://teen.smokefree.gov/
- Noar, S. M., Rohde, J. A., Horvitz, C., Lazard, A. J., Ross, J. C., & Sutfin, E. L. (2019).
   Adolescents receptivity to E-cigarette harms messages delivered using text
   messaging. *Addictive Behaviors*, *91*, 201–207. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.05.025
- O'Connor, S., Pelletier, H., Bayoumy, D., & Schwartz, R. (2019). Interventions to Prevent Harms from Vaping. Special Report. Toronto ON: Ontario Tobacco Research Unit. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.otru.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/05/

special\_vape\_interventions.pdf

- Offermann, F. J. (2015). Chemical emissions from e-cigarettes: Direct and indirect (passive) exposures. *Building and Environment*, *93*, 101–105. doi: 10.1016/j.buildenv.2015.03.012
- Olmedo, P., Goessler, W., Tanda, S., Grau-Perez, M., Jarmul, S., Aherrera, A., ... Rule, A. M.
  (2018). Metal Concentrations in e-Cigarette Liquid and Aerosol Samples: The Contribution of Metallic Coils. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *126*(2), 027010. doi: 10.1289/EHP2175
- Omaiye, E. E., McWhirter, K. J., Luo, W., Tierney, P. A., Pankow, J. F., & Talbot, P. (2019).
  High concentrations of flavor chemicals are present in electronic cigarette refill
  fluids. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1). doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-39550-2
- Optima Health. (2019). Clinical guidelines for tobacco cessation and e-cigarette use. Retrieved December 5, 2019, from https://www.optimahealth.com/documents/clinicalguidelines/tobacco-cessation.pdf
- Partnership for Drug-Free Kids. (2019). What You Need To Know And How To Talk With Your Kids About Vaping. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://drugfree.org/ article/how-to-talk-with-your-kids-about-vaping/
- Pbert, L., Farber, H., Horn, K., Lando, H. A., Muramoto, M., O'Loughlin, J., ... Klein, J. D.
  (2015). State-of-the-Art Office-Based Interventions to Eliminate Youth Tobacco Use: The Past Decade. *Pediatrics*, *135*(4), 734–747. doi: 10.1542/peds.2014-2037
- Peirson, L., Ali, M. U., Kenny, M., Raina, P., & Sherifali, D. (2016). Interventions for prevention and treatment of tobacco smoking in school-aged children and adolescents: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Preventive Medicine*, 85, 20–31. doi:10.1016/ j.ypmed.2015.12.004

- Pentz, M. A., Hieftje, K. D., Pendergrass, T. M., Brito, S. A., Liu, M., Arora, T., ... Fiellin, L. E. (2019). A videogame intervention for tobacco product use prevention in adolescents. *Addictive Behaviors*, *91*, 188–192. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.11.016
- Pénzes, M., Foley, K. L., Nădăşan, V., Paulik, E., Ábrám, Z., & Urbán, R. (2018). Bidirectional associations of e-cigarette, conventional cigarette and waterpipe experimentation among adolescents: A cross-lagged model. *Addictive Behaviors*, 80, 59–64. doi: 10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.01.010
- Pepper, J. K., Gilkey, M. B., & Brewer, N. T. (2015). Physicians' Counseling of Adolescents Regarding E-Cigarette Use. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 57(6), 580–586. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2015.06.017
- Pepper, J. K., Lee, Y. O., Watson, K. A., Kim, A. E., Nonnemaker, J. M., & Farrelly, M. C. (2017). Risk Factors for Youth E-Cigarette "Vape Trick" Behavior. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 61(5), 599–605. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2017.05.010
- Pokhrel, P., Fagan, P., Herzog, T. A., Laestadius, L., Buente, W., Kawamoto, C. T., ... Unger, J. B. (2018). Social media e-cigarette exposure and e-cigarette expectancies and use among young adults. *Addictive Behaviors*, 78, 51–58. doi:10.1016/j.addbeh.2017. 10.017
- Primack, B. A., Soneji, S., Stoolmiller, M., Fine, M. J., & Sargent, J. D. (2015). Progression to Traditional Cigarette Smoking After Electronic Cigarette Use Among US Adolescents and Young Adults. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 169(11), 1018-23. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics. 2015.1742

- Ramamurthi, D., Chau, C., & Jackler, R. K. (2018). JUUL and other stealth vaporisers: hiding the habit from parents and teachers. *Tobacco Control*, 28(6), 610–616. doi: 10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054455
- Raymond, B. H., Collette-Merrill, K., Harrison, R. G., Jarvis, S., & Rasmussen, R. J. (2018). The Nicotine Content of a Sample of E-cigarette Liquid Manufactured in the United States. *Journal of Addiction Medicine*, *12*(2), 127–131. doi: 10.1097/adm.00000000000376
- Rigotti, N. A., & Kalkhoran, S. (2019, Oct 21). Vaping and e-cigarettes. In L. Kunins (Ed.), *UpToDate*. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www-uptodatecom.erl.lib.byu.edu/contents/vaping-and-e-cigarettes
- Rosen, J. B., & Sockrider, M. (2019, Oct 25). Management of smoking and vaping cessation in adolescents. In A. G. Hoppin (Ed.), *UpToDate*. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www-uptodate-com.erl.lib.byu.edu/contents/management-of-smoking-and-vapingcessation-in-adolescents
- Rostad, H. M., Grov, E. K., & Moen, A. (2014). Considerations for design of an e-learning program augmenting advanced geriatric nurse practitioner's clinical skills training. *Stud Health Technol Inform*, 201, 285-289
- Rouleau, G., Gagnon, M. P., Côté J, et al. (2019). Effects of E-Learning in a Continuing
  Education Context on Nursing Care: Systematic Review of Systematic Qualitative,
  Quantitative, and Mixed-Studies Reviews. *J Med Internet Res, 21*(10), e15118.
  doi:10.2196/15118

- Rubinstein, M. L., Delucchi, K., Benowitz, N. L., & Ramo, D. E. (2018). Adolescent Exposure to Toxic Volatile Organic Chemicals From E-Cigarettes. *Pediatrics*, 141(4). doi: 10.1542/peds.2017-3557
- Salter, S. M., Karia, A., Sanfilippo, F. M., & Clifford, R. M. (2014). Effectiveness of E-learning in Pharmacy Education. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 78(4), 83.
  Retrieved June 10, 2020, from https://www.ajpe.org/content/ajpe/78/4/83.full.pdf
- Scholastic. (2010). The Real Cost of Vaping. Retrieved January 31, 2020, from https://www.scholastic.com/youthvapingrisks/
- Scott-Sheldon, L. A., Lantini, R., Jennings, E. G., Thind, H., Rosen, R. K., Salmoirago-Blotcher,
  E., & Bock, B. C. (2016). Text Messaging-Based Interventions for Smoking Cessation: A
  Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *JMIR MHealth and UHealth*, 4(2). doi:
  10.2196/mhealth.5436
- Seitz, C. M., & Kabir, Z. (2018). Burn injuries caused by e-cigarette explosions: A systematic review of published cases. *Tobacco Prevention & Cessation*, 4, 32. doi:10.18332/tpc/94664
- Seo, A. D., Kim, D. C., Yu, H. J., & Kang, M. J. (2016). Accidental ingestion of E-cigarette liquid nicotine in a 15-month-old child: an infant mortality case of nicotine intoxication. *Korean journal of pediatrics*, 59(12), 490–493. doi:10.3345/kjp.2016.
  59.12.490
- Sharpless, N. E. (2019, Aug 30). Statement on federal and state collaboration to investigate respiratory illnesses reported after use of e-cigarette products. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/statement-federal-and-state-collaboration-investigate-respiratory-illnesses-reported-after-use-e

- Simon, P., Kong, G., Cavallo, D. A., & Krishnan-Sarin, S. (2015). Update of Adolescent Smoking Cessation Interventions: 2009–2014. *Current Addiction Reports*, 2(1), 15–23. doi: 10.1007/s40429-015-0040-4
- Sinclair, P., Kable, A., & Levett-Jones, T. (2015). The effectiveness of internet-based e-learning on clinician behavior and patient outcomes: a systematic review protocol. *JBI Database System Rev Implement Rep, 13*(1), 52-64. doi:10.11124/jbisrir-2015-1919
- Siqueira, L. M., & AAP COMMITTEE ON SUBSTANCE USE AND PREVENTION. (2017). Nicotine and Tobacco as Substances of Abuse in Children and Adolescents. *Pediatrics*, 139(1). doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-3436
- Sockrider, M., & Rosen, J. B. (2019, Nov 25). Prevention of smoking initiation in children and adolescents. In A. G. Hoppin (Ed.), *UpToDate*. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www-uptodate-com.erl.lib.byu.edu/contents/prevention-of-smoking-initiation-inchildren-and-adolescents
- Stanford Medicine. (2019). The Tobacco Prevention Toolkit. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://med.stanford.edu/tobaccopreventiontoolkit.html
- Talih, S., Balhas, Z., Salman, R., Karaoghlanian, N., & Shihadeh, A. (2016). "Direct Dripping":
  A High-Temperature, High-Formaldehyde Emission Electronic Cigarette Use
  Method. *Nicotine & Tobacco Research*, *18*(4), 453–459. doi:10.1093/ntr/ntv080
- The Children's Hospital at Westmead. (2019). "KidsQuit" Smoking Cessation Brief Interventions. Retrieved December 5, 2019, from https://kidshealth.schn.health. nsw.gov.au/kidsquit-smoking-cessation-brief-interventions

- Thomas, R. E., Baker, P. R., & Thomas, B. C. (2016). Family-Based Interventions in Preventing Children and Adolescents from Using Tobacco: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Academic Pediatrics*, 16(5), 419–429. doi: 10.1016/j.acap.2015.12.006
- Tobacco Free California. (2019). Flavors Hook Kids. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.flavorshookkids.org/
- Tobacco Use and Dependence Guideline Panel. (2008). Treating Tobacco Use and Dependence: 2008 Update. Rockville (MD): US Department of Health and Human Services. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK63952/
- Towns, S., DiFranza, J. R., Jayasuriya, G., Marshall, T., & Shah, S. (2017). Smoking Cessation in Adolescents: targeted approaches that work. *Paediatric Respiratory Reviews*, 22, 11– 22. doi: 10.1016/j.prrv.2015.06.001
- Truth Initiative. (2019). E-cigarettes, facts, stats, and regulations. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://truthinitiative.org/
- United States Food and Drug Administration (2016). Deeming Tobacco Products To Be Subject to the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, as Amended by the Family Smoking Prevention and Tobacco Control Act; Restrictions on the Sale and Distribution of Tobacco Products and Required Warning Statements for Tobacco Products, 78 Fed. Reg. 28974 (May 10, 2016) (to be codified at 21 C.F.R. pts. 1100, 1140, & 1143). Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2016-05-10/pdf/2016-10685.pdf

- United States Food and Drug Administration. (2018). Eliminating Youth Electronic Cigarette and Other Tobacco Product Use: The Role for Drug Therapies Part 15 Public Hearing. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://tobacco.ucsf.edu/sites/tobacco.ucsf.edu/files/ wysiwyg/Binder%20for%20Distribution%20-%20Jan%2018%20Public%20Meeting.pdf
- United States Food and Drug Administration. (2017). FDA announces comprehensive regulatory plan to shift trajectory of tobacco-related disease, death. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/fda-announcescomprehensive-regulatory-plan-shift-trajectory-tobacco-related-disease-death
- United States Food and Drug Administration. (2019). FDA in Brief: FDA updates label for Chantix with data underscoring it's not effective in children 16 and younger. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.fda.gov/news-events/fda-brief/fda-brief-fdaupdates-label-chantix-data-underscoring-its-not-effective-children-16-and-younger
- University of California, San Francisco, Schools of Pharmacy and Medicine. (2019c). Assisting patient with quitting. In *Rx for Change Curricula*. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://rxforchange.ucsf.edu/curricula/teaching\_materials.php
- University of California, San Francisco, Schools of Pharmacy and Medicine. (2019b). Relapsed smokers who are ready to try again: What to do? In *Rx for Change Curricula*. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://rxforchange.ucsf.edu/curricula/teaching materials.php
- University of California, San Francisco, Schools of Pharmacy and Medicine. (2019a). Tobacco Use Log. In *Rx for Change Curricula*. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://rxforchange.ucsf.edu/curricula/teaching materials.php
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on

Smoking and Health. (2016). E-Cigarette Use Among Youth and Young Adults. A Report of the Surgeon General. Atlanta, GA. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/data\_statistics/sgr/e-cigarettes/index.htm#report

- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2014). The health consequences of smoking— 50 years of progress: a report of the Surgeon General. Atlanta, GA: US Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, Office on Smoking and Health. Retrieved December 6, 2019, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK179276/
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2016). QuickStats: Cigarette Smoking Status Among Current Adult E-cigarette Users, by Age Group — National Health Interview Survey, United States, 2015. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 65(42), 1177. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6542a7
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2019). The Real Cost. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://therealcost.betobaccofree.hhs.gov/
- Viswam, D., Trotter, S., Burge, P. S., & Walters, G. I. (2018). Respiratory failure caused by lipoid pneumonia from vaping e-cigarettes. *BMJ Case Reports*. doi: 10.1136/bcr-2018-224350
- Walley, S. C., Wilson, K. M., Winickoff, J. P., & Groner, J. (2019). A Public Health Crisis:Electronic Cigarettes, Vape, and JUUL. *Pediatrics*, 143(6). doi: 10.1542/peds.2018-2741
- Willett, J. G., Bennett, M. C., Hair, E. S., Xiao, H., Greenberg, M., Harvey, E., ... Vallone, D. (2018). Recognition, use, and perceptions of JUUL among youth and young adults. *Tobacco Control*, 28(1), 115–116. doi: 10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2018-054273

- Williams, R. S., Derrick, J., & Ribisl, K. M. (2015). Electronic Cigarette Sales to Minors via the Internet. JAMA Pediatrics, 169(3). doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2015.63
- Yale University. (2019). smokeSCREEN: a smoking and vaping prevention game. Retrieved December 3, 2019, from https://www.smokescreengame.org/
- Yuan, M., Cross, S. J., Loughlin, S. E., & Leslie, F. M. (2015). Nicotine and the adolescent brain. *The Journal of Physiology*, 593(16), 3397–3412. doi: 10.1113/JP270492

## Appendix A

## **Questionnaire for Pre and Post-Test**

1. How many high school and middle school aged teens currently use e-cigarettes nationally?

a) 1 in 4 high school students and 1 in 10 middle school students

b) 1 in 6 high school students and 1 in 12 middle school students

c) 1 in 10 high school students and 1 in 15 middle school students

d) 1 in 5 high school students and 1 in 6 middle school students

2. JUUL products always contain nicotine. True or False.

## a) True

b) False

3. JUUL and related products are different from typical e-cigarettes because they... (Choose all that apply)

a) Contain less nicotine per puff than typical e-cigarettes and are generally safer to use

b) Contain only flavorings and water vapor

c) Are shaped like USB sticks and are easy to use discreetly

# d) Contain nicotine salts which are more potent than the freebase nicotine contained in most e-cigarette products

4. Which statement is correct concerning e-liquids?

a) There are approximately 100 different flavor options available for purchase

b) Around 50% of e-liquids on the market contain nicotine

c) Although ingredient lists are not usually included, the labelled nicotine amount is almost always consistent with the measured amount

# d) Many of the ingredients used in e-liquids are deemed safe for consumption by the FDA, but not safe for inhalation

5. Which answer is <u>FALSE</u> concerning teenage vulnerabilities to e-cigarette use

a) Most teens think that the vapor in e-cigarettes is just water and flavoring

## b) Most teens acquire their e-cigarettes from vape shops in their neighborhood

c) Curiosity and peer pressure are big reasons why teens try vaping for the first time

d) E-cigarettes are cheaper to use than conventional cigarettes in the long run

6. Which answer is <u>FALSE</u> concerning how aggressive use of nicotine affects an adolescent's brain?

a) Nicotine use in adolescence can cause lifelong incidence of depression, anxiety, and impulsivity

b) Nicotine use can lead to lifelong addiction and increase affinity for other drugs including classic cigarettes

## c) Although e-cigarettes can damage adolescent brain function, nicotine in and of itself does not negatively affect the teenage brain

d) Vaping e-liquids that contain nicotine can produce e-cigarette specific withdrawal symptoms

7. What is the additive responsible for the majority of cases of e-cigarette or vaping-use associated lung injury (EVALI)?

a) Sorbitol

b) Artificial coloring

c) Vitamin E acetate

d) EDTA

8. What does the "5 A's" interventional approach include?

a) Assume, Act, Acknowledge, Articulate, Apply

b) Advise, Acknowledge, Act, Apply, Accountable

c) Ask, Advise, Assess, Assist, Arrange follow-up

d) Ask, Acknowledge, Advise, Act, Arrange follow-up

9. Your 15-year-old male patient just admitted to you that he currently uses e-cigarettes and would like help to quit. Which intervention would be <u>LEAST</u> appropriate?

a) Develop a quit plan with the patient and discuss triggers, barriers, positive influences, coping strategies and useful resources

b) Refer the patient to a behavioral change program

c) Prescribe medications such as Bupropion and Chantix to aid with cessation attempts

d) Prescribe nicotine patches or nicotine gum to help attenuate withdrawal symptoms

10. Which treatments are currently FDA approved for tobacco cessation in adolescent patients (under the age of 18)?

a) Nicotine replacement therapies

b) Bupropion

c) Chantix

d) None of the above

11. How would you rate your general understanding of electronic cigarette use in the adolescent population?

a) Poor

b) Fair

c) Good

d) Very good

12. How would you rate your understanding of available treatment options for adolescent nicotine cessation?

a) Poor

b) Fair

c) Good

d) Very good

13. About you: How old are you?

14. About you: What is your gender?

- 15. About you: What is your highest degree?
- 16. About you: Where do you work?
- 17. What feedback do you have about the module?